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                           Palliative Care Practice Development Steering Group

Minutes of Meeting held on

Wednesday, 2nd March 2016
10.00 am – 12.00 pm

Room WS301, The Beatson West of Scotland Cancer Centre

Present:
Shirley Byron (Co Chair), Fiona Wylie (Co Chair), Karen Allen, 
Tara Collidge, Margaret Connolly, Paul Corrigan, 
Anne Louise Cunnington, Margaret Fitzpatrick, Susanne Gray, Christina Hamill, Russell Jones, Karen Mackay, Lynn McKendrick, 
Les McQueen, Deirdre Moriarty, Elaine Stevens, Rachel Thomas, Graham Whyte.
Apologies:
Yousaf Ahmad, Helena Kelly, Jacquie Lindsay, Euan Paterson, Jennifer Pennycook
Minutes:
Ann McIntosh

	1.
	Welcome and Introductions

Shirley welcomed everyone to the meeting and introductions were made round the table.



	2.
	Minutes of Previous Meeting

The minutes of the previous meeting held on 25th November 2015 were agreed.



	3.
	Action Points from Previous Meetings 
PCPDSG Meeting Dates 2016

Jackie Mearns has re-sent to group members.  Shirley will arrange a further distribution for the benefit of new members.

Education Template
Members had been requested to send feedback on the Six Hospice Reporting Template to Jacqui Lindsay.  Fiona will circulate the template to the group for additional comments and link in with Hazel Miller/Sandra Shields who sit on the MCN Legal sub group chaired by Andrew Strachan.  Fiona advised that Jackie Mearns (Acute) and Ann McIntosh (Primary Care) will meet to consider how best to merge the Acute and Primary Care  Education/Training templates with the Hospice template.
Evaluation Sub Group

Les McQueen agreed to chair the sub group; it was also agreed that Karen Allen, Margaret Connolly, Margaret Fitzpatrick, Christina Hamill, Deirdre Moriarty and Elaine Stevens would join the group.  Jane Miller will represent the hospices.  Les will send a doddle poll to members to set up a meeting within the next few weeks.
Research Funding for Evaluation Sub Group
Shirley asked that once the group was established, members could perhaps look at potential funding streams to support their work.

Spiritual Care incorporated across sectors in education
Russell thanked the group for the feedback he has received to date and gave a brief account of the issues faced by ward staff when dealing with patient requests at end of life.  He advised that there are sound reasons underlying the request for feedback and said that the chaplains would be pleased to help with any concerns.  Shirley asked that sectors who had not yet responded to send their comments to Russell.
CASS Update
There was a lengthy discussion on the current CASS position within the Acute, Primary Care, Mental Health and Paediatrics sectors.  The group were advised that under the new leadership from the Director of Nursing, Mags McGuire, it has been decided that the CASS standards would be reviewed. Part of this review was not to include the accreditation part as clinical areas are not ready for this. Thus a decision was taken to remove the A for Accreditation in the title. What would continue is striving towards best practice for end of life care. Also being examined is the resource implication for CASS acknowledging that perhaps the previous plan was too ambitious. The decision has been made in Primary Care and Mental Health not to pursue CASS at present.  Margaret Fitzpatrick advised she would forward two documents to the group for their information, (1) The 15 Steps Challenge (2) External Investigation: Tawel Fan Ward. 

Chief Nurses Representation on Sub Groups
The group agreed that the PCPDSG membership had sufficient knowledge and experience for people to feed into the MCN sub groups.


	4.
	MCN Sub Group Feedback relating to PCPDSG

Care Homes/Out of Hours Sub Groups
Christina gave a short update on the work of these two sub groups advising that members are looking at:  

Care Homes

· IT cross over - especially communication
· GP Best Practice - looking at how they link up to share communication
· Analysis being conducted re call outs for Out of Hours visits (Care Home Sub Group)
· Thinking, if appropriate, could documentation be changed or amended by a Nurse Prescriber and also looking at necessity for GP visits - could Clinical Nurse Specialist visit or advise?
Out of Hours

The sub group have established that the Out of Hours GP Advisor service is unable to deal with the number of calls received and this could perhaps be eased if there was a Nurse Advisor available at weekends/out of hours to respond and advise.

At present, in Care Homes, nurses do not prescribe.  The Care Home Liaison Nurse service is excellent but their remit has changed considerably with the result that District Nurses are responsible for education and training.  The sub group will possibly take this forward for discussion at the next MCN.
Lynn advised that there was no change in the Care Home service and registered nurses were employed within private care homes.  She appreciated that within the community nursing service,  less experienced nurses were employed straight from university however these nurses are supported by Band 6 nurses.
Shirley said that from her experience of staff attending palliative care courses, in some instances, newly qualified nurses were employed in their first post in Care Homes as Junior Sisters and within a few months as Unit Managers managing a team of carers.
Lynn reported that there are more Care Home Liaison Nurses (CHLN) within care homes than there was previously.  Currently there are twenty CHLNs working across NHSGGC.
The group agreed it would be interesting to look at the results from the research undertaken by the sub group.

Legal Sub Group

Anne Louise advised that her colleague Hazel Miller is a member of the Legal Sub Group and that Hazel and Sandra Shields have developed an information leaflet which includes information on Section 47 and Power of Attorney.  The leaflet is being piloted in the South and Anne Louise suggested that Hazel would be the best person to give feedback on this work.
Latter Stage of Life Sub Group  

Fiona gave an overview on the Guidance for Person Centred Care in the Last Stages of Life.  This Guidance is now formally named as Guidance at End of Life and referred to as GAEL.  As a result of the light touch review of DNACPR documentation and possible further changes to be made to the Guidance, the sub group have been involved in finalising GAEL.   The Guidance will now be sent to the wider Clinical Governance group as it is covering all sectors - Community, Acute, Care Homes and Hospices.

There has been supportive documentation developed to accompany the Guidance, for example, pilot work resulted in a GAEL check list being drawn up about decision making for health care professionals recognising dying as well as the GAEL communication tool.  

Fiona reported that from previous conversations Gillian had with the Chief Nurses, who although very supportive of the GAEL development, had advised they would welcome further evidence around the supportive documentation.  John Stewart in the North has agreed to five pilot sites and do PDSA work on the documentation.  The documentation will be called a GAEL bundle:

· Guidance

· Check List

· GAEL Active Care

· Communication Tool

Fiona said that they are testing the documentation in the pilot areas to ascertain that if any part of the bundle was to be removed, would it make a difference to the outcome of patient care.  Fiona stated that, as result of the criticism of the roll out of the LCP, there was hesitancy in Acute to roll out GAEL before having these measures in place.

There followed a group discussion on personal experiences on end of life care and the group agreed that recognising dying and communication skills were recurring important issues.  Shirley suggested that it would perhaps be appropriate to include these issues when considering educational priorities later in the agenda.

Shirley advised that GAEL is not moving forward in the same way in Primary Care as in Acute.   Whilst a number of GAEL educational sessions have been organised for community nurses, a survey requesting feedback on the use of GAEL received a poor response.  Shirley reported that as GPs and nurses utilise the very good resources available from the palliative care website, including hospice and chaplain information, currently it is not an educational priority in Primary Care to roll out GAEL.
Fiona said she will keep the group updated on developments.  She advised that Calvin Lightbody, Consultant at the GRI, has a one year contract to support the roll out and audit of GAEL in the GRI and suggested he be invited to a future meeting to give feedback on progress


	5.
	Palliative Care Online Information
Paul updated the group on recent changes to the palliative care website and StaffNet palliative care resource folder. 
· The palliative care website editorial group membership had decreased due to recent staff changes but hopes to recruit new post holders and / or new members through the MCN. 
· The End of Life Care section and Palliative Care Guidelines are to be made more prominent on the StaffNet folder as these are the most frequently used resources. 
· Changes have been made to StaffNet search function allowing searches using key words and phrases relating to End of Life Care to link to the correct page on the StaffNet palliative care folder.  
· Paul will link in with the MCN Hospice IT sub group to ensure that correct hospice referral information is published / linked to. A request to publish / link to UWS student palliative care research was made at the website meeting and Stuart Milligan is looking into this. Paul requested that any examples of staff having difficulties finding palliative care information be forwarded to him.
· Work continues with Karen Allen to publish and cross link information on Palliative Care and Bereavement relevant to Women and Children’s Services.
· Paul demonstrated the South Clyde StaffNet webpage for Facing the Future Together noting that palliative education would be promoted through this resource. Any information PCPDSG members think would be useful to promote through FTFT should be forwarded to Paul.


	6.
	Education Priorities for 2016

Primary Care

Shirley advised that in Primary Care they are continuing with mandatory T34 syringe pump and assessor’s training; currently 450 nurses have been trained and 78 assessors. 
There will be continued training on communication skills, DNACPR, ACP and VOED which complements the end of life care bundle.  There is a high demand for Supportive and Palliative Action Register (SPAR) training in Care Homes and the team are looking to see how this can be rolled out across NHSGGC.  
A Macmillan grant has been obtained to fund education and training sessions for District Nurses.

Acute
Fiona reported that the education priorities are clinical skills, T34, end of life care and communications skills.  CASS update has been given previously.
Fiona said that with regard to T34 education, a report has been prepared for Chief Nurses highlighting that nurses’ knowledge is low and it is now a clinical governance situation.  Fiona will ensure that someone will give feedback on the situation at a future meeting.
e:EES/OLM

Paul asked the group if there was any further information regarding an email Alastair Kirk has sent on the delayed implementation of e:EES/OLM.  Les advised that, although implementation is high priority, issues have been encountered causing a delay in the launch and he agreed to keep the group updated on developments.
University of  West of Scotland
Elaine advised that there had been a review of the portfolio for the past academic year and all the palliative care training has been retained.  A level 9, 3 Module Graduate Certificate in palliative care will be available through the SLA as will the full MSc Advancing Practice (Cancer and Palliative Care).  There is also a single introduction to palliative care module in the BSc (hons) Professional Health Studies which is a step between general palliative care to more specialist skills and prepares students to move onto the graduate certificate or the Masters programme.  Elaine will forward a copy of the flyer to Paul for the website.
Elaine reported that she is attending a NES meeting next week which may give some direction on Scottish Government thinking on where palliative care education stands.  Shirley advised that senior clinicians had not been aware of this meeting as NES had advertised this through Universities. 
Beatson West of Scotland Cancer Centre
Karen Mackay advised that the Beatson are continuing with CASS training which has been well received.   They will continue to use the GAEL bundle in the meantime pending the current review. 

Women and Children’s Services
Karen Allen advised that Caroline Porter, Diana Children's nurse for the West of Scotland has been chairing a steering group to pilot Anticipatory Care Plans (ACP) within GG&C. The document had to go through clinical governance and training sessions for each department were required prior to the 6 pilot, which commenced at the beginning of March. Concern has been expressed that once ACP is completed there may be problems with alerts on Trakcare and Portal making it difficult to see whether a patient has an ACP in place. 

Due to infrequency of use, staff are not competent in using T34 pumps. Karen has suggested pilot training in specific wards.  They may have to purchase pumps and CME Medical have advised they will support staff training.  Shirley outlined the T34 training day for primary care staff and Karen said she would like to replicate the adult training and is working in partnership with the clinical educators and pharmacists from CHAS to devise a similar programme.

Karen advised that a new Oncology Consultant, Diana McIntosh, has commenced a new post which is split 50:50 between the RHC and CHAS and aims to improve the provision of palliative care within the acute setting.


	7.
	Agreed Actions
Each setting

PCPDSG members, who have not already done so, to please send comments to Russell Jones about how spiritual care, resilience and mindfulness are included into training and education.

Each Setting

PCPDSG members to advise Paul of any difficulties accessing palliative care information from both the Palliative Care and the Facing the Future Together websites.

Shirley Byron

Shirley to circulate future dates for PCPDSG meetings -

refer below.

Shirley Byron

Shirley to contact Sandra Shields for further information on the patient friendly information leaflet, developed by Dr Hazel Miller, on adults with incapacity.

Shirley Byron

Shirley to arrange the hospice template to be re-sent to group members as some members not had an opportunity to respond.

Russell Jones
Russell, in conjunction with Andy Gillies, to prepare a paper for the next meeting on feedback received on spiritual care.

Margaret Fitzpatrick

Margaret to forward ‘The 15 Steps Challenge’ and the Tawel Fan Ward report to the group.

Les McQueen

Les to send out doodle poll to set up first meeting of evaluation sub group.

Fiona Wylie

Fiona to ask Calvin Lightbody to prepare a paper/attend the next PCPDSG meeting to update the group on the end of life care (GAEL) pilot work in the GRI.

PCPDSG Meeting Dates 2016

Wednesday,   1st June 2016

Wednesday, 31st August 2016

Wednesday, 30th November 2016

All meetings at 10.00 am - 12.00 pm

in room WS301, Beatson West of Scotland Cancer Centre



	8.
	Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, 1st June 2016 at 10.00 am - 12.00 pm in room WS301 in The Beatson West of Scotland Cancer Centre.
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